Montpelier Notes, An occasional email for Pownal and Woodford residents. If you would prefer not to receive these notes please reply to botzow@sover.net and I'll remove you from the list. If you would like to be added please let me know. I do not give your email address to others. --Bill Botzow 



March 23, 2009

Hello All,

The legislature returned from Town Meeting break that included an extra furlough week to four days of intense work. It was a very full week. Friday was “crossover”. That is the deadline set by the Rules Committee for policy bills to be voted out of their committees of jurisdiction. 

My committee, House Commerce and Economic Development, worked overtime to finish the Economic Development Bill we had put out for public comment just before Town Meeting week. We also unanimously passed out of committee two other much needed pieces of legislation. 

One bill H.171, An Act Related to Home Mortgage Protection for Vermonters, brings Vermont into alignment with a new federal law, the SAFE Act, which regulates licensed lenders in the real estate market. If we hadn’t passed this bill, we would have given up Vermont regulation for federal regulation. The bill ensures that lenders are acting in good faith and are fully legal—especially for home mortgages. Vermont has had a relatively low foreclosure rate because of our credit worthy financial institutions and Vermont’s regulators best practices. Nevertheless, we needed to be in compliance with federal law or lose that advantage. We also wanted to make sure that when foreclosure proceedings start in Vermont courts our mortgage assistance program would be notified so they could help residents and lenders resolve the situation whenever possible.

The other bill, H.287, the Uniform Prudent Management of Institutional Funds Act is very important to all of Vermont’s institutions that are supported by endowments. Vermont needed to pass the law to make sure that the best investment practices govern institutional funds and to update obsolete rules concerning prudent management of institutional funds. The bill is a “universal law”, which is adopted state by state. Vermont will be approximately the 30th state to enact the legislation. This year it is particularly important because colleges and universities, hospitals, community foundations, schools and other charitable organizations need the new rules in order to develop prudent budgets, save jobs and continue to provide scholarships for students.

Most of the work for the week in Commerce involved the economic development bill. We decided that we needed to split the bill into two bills. The first was proposals we could pass this week and were closest to being ready to go. Other measures will be in upcoming legislation. The bill does three things. First, it puts Vermont on a path to coordinated economic development through setting goals and then measuring progress towards those goals. This is important for accountability and transparency. Second, the bill proposes policy that will help Vermont compete for federal dollars in the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA)—the stimulus dollars. Third, we propose many measures to help Vermont’s economy by investing ARRA dollars in workforce development, helping small business, supporting Vermont’s lenders, building on the tourism sector which has held steady this winter, helping Vermont reach its goal of broadband statewide by 2010 and many other ideas. Economic development measures are also being developed in other House committees as well as in the Senate. I expect we will also see an energy bill from the Natural Resources Committee and that the Capital Bill will help towns with projects through an expanded municipal grant program. Also the Transportation Bill will use the ARRA money to repair bridges and highways. This coming week will see more work on the economy.

Federal Stimulus Information

Congressman Peter Welch has put together a very good users guide to the provisions in the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA). It includes information on individual tax cuts and credits such as credits for new vehicles and first time home buyers as well as information on the reduction in withholding from pay checksand the earned income tax credit increase for low-income working individuals. There is also a suspension of taxation on unemployment benefits and tax credits for energy-efficient improvements to existing homes. Here is a web link to the information 

http://www.welch.house.gov/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=429&Itemid=80 

The site includes toll free telephone numbers for more information. Please let me know if you have any questions.

As well as Committee work, the House passed a number of bills this week. Here’s what we worked on.

H. 16 An act relating to deer doing damage to forest resources.

This bill would allow the fish and wildlife board to authorize “additional permits for the taking of deer if the department finds that over browsing by the deer population in a wildlife management may threaten the health or diversity of the composition of tree species in the management area.” The commissioner could approve a person taking up to ten deer on their own property if “the land owned by the person is not posted against hunting;

the person possesses for the forestland in question a forest management plan that is current and in effect; a consulting forester or county forester has: inspected the forestland at issue; determined that deer over browsing jeopardizes the regeneration of commercial timber species on the forestland; and submitted a summary of inspection to the commissioner of fish and wildlife.”

H. 204 An act relating to payment of diversion program fees 

This bill proposes to require a participant in a diversion program to pay the diversion program fee before being successfully discharged from the program. 

H. 83 An act relating to underground storage tanks and the petroleum cleanup Fund

This bill helps cleanup underground storage tank problems by increasing the rate of payments from the fund, doubling the grants available. The bill also makes sure that the fees collected for the fund apply to new blends of diesel. The agricultural exemption remains in place.  

H. 135 An act relating to wireless communication facilities and project approvals

This bill proposes “to exempt system control and data acquisition (SCADA) equipment used by utilities for intra- and interutility communications from the requirement that wireless communications facilities obtain a certificate of public good before they may be placed on an electric transmission or generation facility.” This type of equipment consists of very small boxes and antennae that would be added to poles or telecommunications facilities. This will help with wireless broadband distribution.

H. 145 An act relating to composting

This bill exempts from Act 250 small composting activities. It applies to compost produced and used on a farm made only from manure and high carbon additives such as sawdust. The bill also asks the secretary of natural resources to propose ways for permitting larger manufacturers of compost. 

During debate on the bill the representative from Stowe proposed an amendment to the bill that would add a new criteria to Act 250. The amendment proposed “ In addition to all other applicable criteria, the (Act 250) commission, in evaluating a permit application, shall consider the economic, social, cultural, recreational, or other benefit from the development or subdivision.” This amendment would have been very problematic for Act permitting without committee testimony and work to establish objective standards for “economic, social, cultural, recreational, or other benefit”. Otherwise permits could end up in long court delays as those issues were straightened out. The goal should be efficient and predictable permitting and this amendment could well have hurt the process. The amendment was defeated in a roll call vote 36 to 98 and I voted no. 

H. 348 An act relating to the Interstate Pest Control Compact; 

This bill proposes adopting the Interstate Pest Control Compact.  The Interstate Pest Control Compact was formed in 1968 with the assistance of the Council of State Governments.  Vermont originally joined the compact in 1977, paid its membership  and has enjoyed the benefits of membership for over 30 years. Because of later acts of the legislature there is currently no specific enabling legislation for Vermont’s continued participation in compact membership. This bill rectifies that problem. The act also enables Vermont to participate in an insurance fund that will help with extraordinary pest infestations. Here are the findings for the insurance fund. 

The party states find that: 

(1) In the absence of the higher degree of cooperation among them possible under this compact, the annual loss of approximately 137 billion dollars from the depredations of pests is virtually certain to continue, if not to

increase.

(2) Because of the varying climatic, geographic, and economic factors, each state may be affected differently by particular species of pests; but all  states share the inability to protect themselves fully against those pests which

present serious dangers to them.

(3) The migratory character of pest infestations makes it necessary for states both adjacent to and distant from one another to complement each other’s activities when faced with conditions of infestation and re-infestation.

(4) While every state is seriously affected by a substantial number of pests, and every state is susceptible of infestation by many species of pests not now causing damage to its crops and plant life and products, the fact that

relatively few species of pests present equal danger to or are of interest to all states makes the establishment and operation of an insurance fund, from which individual states may obtain financial support for pest control programs of benefit to them in other states and to which they may contribute in accordance with their relative interest, the most equitable means of financing cooperative pest eradication and control programs.

Examples of infestations with real consequences for Vermont are the Wooly Adelgid which attacks hemlocks and the Asian Longhorned Beetle which attacks maple trees.

H. 427 An act relating to making miscellaneous amendments to education law.

This annual bill makes miscellaneous, technical and 7 other amendments to education laws. Some of the provisions address the definition of hazing, acknowledging that not all school districts use town auditors and updating supervisory union reporting requirements to reflect current law, correcting a technical error in the warning for union school votes and adding a date for members to vote on the withdrawal of another member and amending the definition of state-placed student. Other provisions change the term “base education payment” to “base education amount” and clarify that it is an amount used to calculate tax rates and is not a block grant or payment, remove approved school construction spending and costs attributable to planning the merger of a small school with another school from the calculations related to a divided vote and excess spending;

authorize districts that pay tuition for their students to include the  lower of two tuition figures in the calculations related to a divided vote and excess spending, update the years during which state law is amended to comply with

federal requirements under the No Child Left Behind Act; codify existing session law regarding regional school choice for students in grades 9 through 12, repeals Secs. 2 and 3 of No. 31 of the Acts of 2007, establishing a

committee to develop a statewide calendar, and repeal the sunset on legislation relating to the teen parent education program.

During the week I worked with the Chair of the Education Committee, the Secretary of State’s Office and the Chair of Government Operations to craft an amendment clarifying conflict of interest in the case of a town auditor and a school board member being spouses. The amendment which was acceptable to all passed with the bill. Here is what it says. “…if a school district prepares and reports its budget independently from the budget of the town and

the school district is audited by an independent public accountant, a person shall be eligible to hold office as auditor even if that person’s spouse holds office as a school director.” 

Another amendment the next day dealt with the two vote provision and proposed that 21st Century Community Learning Centers after-school programs not be included in the calculation for when a second vote is required on a school budget. I voted for the amendment which passed 85 to 53 because I think local school boards can make the decisions on educational programming. 

Statehouse activities The end of winter and beginning of spring brings many groups who fill the statehouse and inform us about their concerns and hopes. 

Tuesday was Disabilities Awareness Day. I enjoyed seeing Pownal’s Tracy Dorman and others from Bennington who spoke about disincentives many disabled people face in advancing their careers because if they take a better paying job they will actually have less money because they will lose the basic support they receive. 

I heard a different version of the same problem Wednesday, Early Childhood Day. Child care is very important to working families, but again the child care help for low and moderate income families becomes a barrier to their taking better paying jobs or furthering their education in other fields. 

Wednesday night the State House was full of Vermonters testifying on the marriage equality bill. That bill will be voted on in the Senate this week. Then the House Judiciary Committee will take testimony for another week or so before the full house votes on the measure. I have heard from many people in Pownal and Woodford on both sides of the issue.  Thorough objectivity and close examination are in order especially when emotional issues and passionately held beliefs are involved. There are many good caring individuals involved on all sides of this issue. While I am not personally against marriage equality my duties and my oath are to the Vermont constitution. I realize that I am there to fully consider issues from all perspectives and to hear all voices before I vote and I will do so and I will vote carefully and respectfully. I know that whatever my vote may be many constituents and friends will be unhappy. I can accept that though because our system at its best embraces respectful differences. This is a challenging issue and I appreciate having heard from many of you. 

Other groups this week included Girl Scout leaders and Credit Unions. All help us better understand their issues and their aspirations. 

I enjoyed seeing many of you at the Transfer Station Saturday and at the Library for the Pownal Historical Society event on Sunday. 

Here are a few upcoming local events:

The Eighth Annual Vermont Maple Open House Weekend will be held at sugarhouses throughout Vermont, March 27-29, 2009. I understand that Keith Armstrong’s sugarhouse on US 7 will be open.

BREAK OUT OF THE WINTER BLUES!! Sunday, March 29, 2009 2:00pm - until??? American Legion Pownal Post #90 US Route 7. Bud Willette and fellow musicians will provide music for all ages! Free and open to the public, families welcome.

March 28 Rabies Clinic Pownal’s Rabies Clinic will be held on Saturday, March 28th from 9AM until Noon at the Pownal Center Firehouse.  Dr. Rod Goebel will be in attendance and the cost will be $12.00.  Bring previous vaccinations records to the clinic to assure  that the appropriate shot is given. 

April 1 is the DEADLINE for DOG licenses. All dogs residing in the Town of Pownal should be licensed by April 1st—the Town Clerk’s Office will be open additional hours for licensing.  For information call 823-7757 

April 22, 7 p.m., American Legion:  Organizing Meeting for 250th Anniversary of Pownal. Ray Rodrigues writes “We will hold a meeting to share ideas and begin organizing the town-wide celebration of Pownal's 250th anniversary.  Please come or send someone who can represent you or your organization.  You do not have to have specific dates for any event planned at this time, but if you want to lock in a date during the year, that's fine.  Please let others who would be interested in taking charge of an event know about this meeting.  Any kind of event will do:  it does not have to be historical.  E.g., a town-wide project, a dance, a block party, a sporting event, an art show, and so on. Meet on the top floor, the floor just off route 7. If you have any questions at all, please do not hesitate to e-mail raymond_rodrigues@msn.com  or Wendy Hopkins: whopkins1@gmail.com
I hope you have a very good week.

Stay in touch, 

Bill 

Rep. Bill Botzow 

1225 South Stream Road

Bennington, VT 05201 
802 447-7717 

botzow@sover.net
115 State Street 
State House 
Montpelier, VT 05633-5201 
Tel: 1-800-322-5616 (VT only) 
Fax: 802 828-2424 

bbotzow@leg.state.vt.us
